# 22. Corruption, ethics and integrity in public administration in Ukraine

Thomas H. (Speedy) Rice, Alora Jiang and Artem Shaipov

#### INTRODUCTION

Ukraine has a long history of public corruption. After independence from the Soviet Union in 1991, Ukraine began a process of privatization of critical state assets and major industries. In this process, well-connected elites leveraged their considerable resources and political influence in order to "capture" weak state institutions for their own private gain. These well-connected elites, often referred to as "oligarchs," secured extensive influence over Ukraine's government and economic system during these chaotic early years of the post-Soviet era. Many politicians, judges, prosecutors, and high-ranking ministers obtained, and hold, power through their relationships with corrupt oligarchs, or are the oligarchs themselves. This state of affairs has enabled the oligarchs and other prominent officials to leverage public offices to facilitate illicit business practices and financial gains with impunity, entrench their monopolistic control of Ukraine's wealth, and encourage a culture of corruption amongst government officials. As a result, Ukraine struggles to devise and enforce effective anti-corruption statutes to this day.

These corrupt practices grew largely unabated until the 2004 Ukraine presidential election was undermined by massive electoral fraud in favor of the Russian-leaning candidate, Viktor Yanukovych. The Western-leaning candidate, Viktor Yushchenko, was also poisoned.<sup>5,6</sup> Ukrainians expressed their indignation towards the flagrant corruption through extensive protests that came to be known as the Orange Revolution (named after the primary color associated with Yushchenko's campaign).<sup>7</sup> The protests resulted in a more open and fair run-off election, which was won by Yushchenko. However, Ukraine's system of governance was still characterized by oligarchic monopoly and rampant corruption in public institutions.<sup>8</sup>

According to Transparency International's 2007 Global Corruption Barometer, Ukraine was among the top 25 countries most affected by bribery. The next year, the Ukrainian Ministry of Interior Affairs determined that the total monetary value of bribe taking among public servants tripled in 2008 when compared to 2007. Even though the Orange Revolution and the resulting run-off election denied Viktor Yanukovych victory in 2004, he won the 2010 presidential election. During Yanukovych's regime (2010–14), Ukraine once again experienced increasing centralization of power and wealth among the oligarchs, at the expense of infringement upon the law and the constitution of Ukraine.

The increase in corruption and inequality sparked a second monumental protest movement among the Ukrainian people in 2014, known as the Euromaidan Revolution.<sup>13</sup> Enduring suppression, police violence, and bloodshed, the Ukrainian protesters succeeded in ousting the Yanukovych administration.<sup>14</sup> After the Euromaidan Revolution, the Ukrainian government,

with the help of international organizations and civil societies, began a series of reforms to combat its entrenched public corruption issue. 15 Some highlights of these reforms included:

- the introduction of a centralized electronic procurement and auction platform;
- the requirement of electronic asset declarations for public officials;
- the development of an integrated electronic human resources hub to track, store, and analyze recruitment and management information; and
- the establishment of the National Anti-Corruption Bureau, High Anti-Corruption Court, and many more. 16, 17, 18, 19

The success of these reforms has varied due to the obstructions of the entrenched interests.<sup>20</sup> While there are many remaining issues, and a long way ahead in Ukraine's long-term battle against corruption, the post-Euromaidan reforms are meaningful and encouraging steps in the right direction.

This chapter aims to provide an overview of some of the major sectors of public corruption in Ukraine, describe significant incidents that illuminate the specific corruption issues faced by each sector, and highlight the major responding reforms in each sector. Some of the common problems include unequal access to profitable public bidding and auction opportunities, abuse of state authorities for private protection, and a lack of transparency, which breeds additional opportunities for corrupt behavior. The World Bank's definition of corruption: the abuse of public office for private gain, covers when officials accept, solicit, or extort bribes and when private agents actively offer bribes to circumvent public policies and processes for competitive advantage and profit, as well as patronage, nepotism, the theft of state assets, and the diversion of state revenues. All of which are found in Ukraine.

### **PROCUREMENT**

Procurement contracts with the Ukrainian government have historically been beset by endemic corruption, a lack of transparency, and ineffective enforcement mechanisms that fail to prevent collusion among large, politically connected companies and their oligarchs.<sup>25</sup> From military acquisitions to pharmaceuticals contracts, widespread procurement corruption has led to massive cost overruns, the disappearance of public funds, and the poor quality of received goods and services.<sup>26, 27</sup>

There are three primary avenues of corruption in government procurement. First, "competitors" in industry cartels collude and coordinate their bids to maximize the final price of the contract, or alternatively, leverage their influence with government actors to ensure that competitors are excluded from the bidding process. <sup>28,29</sup> Second, corrupt actors engage in regulatory capture to illicitly promote their own bids, hinder government investigations and transparency efforts, and/or manipulate the prices for contracted goods and services. Finally, corrupt actors that lose bids regularly use judicial or regulatory mechanisms, as well as bribes, intimidation, or both, to block or delay the final award of contracts. <sup>30</sup> Taken together, these mechanisms provided corrupt actors with many potential means to manipulate the procurement process.

Medical procurement in Ukraine is a good example. Medical procurement has been marked by collusion and corrupt behavior concentrated in a small number of politically connected firms.<sup>31</sup> Major government procurement contracts were regularly awarded to a small number of opaque, politically connected conglomerates, many owned by oligarchs with ties to

members of the Ukrainian parliament and bureaucracy.<sup>32</sup> This select group of companies, nicknamed "the pharmaceutical mafia" by the *Kyiv Post*, used a number of anti-competitive practices to win national tenders, despite charging exorbitant prices for low-quality medical supplies and pharmaceuticals.<sup>33</sup> Prior to the procurement reforms introduced in the mid-2010s, the Ukrainian government struggled to ensure that it paid reasonable prices for contracted goods and services.

These practices depleted allocated government funding so quickly that there were drug shortages for HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis, and cancer medications.<sup>34</sup> As an example, in 2009, after an influenza epidemic, then-prime minister Yulia Tymoshenko signed a decree allocating 1 billion Ukrainian hryvnia (UAH), approximately 100 million United States dollars (USD), to purchase vaccines and fight the epidemic. 35 To acquire the vaccines, the government contracted with Interfarm, one of Ukraine's biggest medical suppliers.<sup>36</sup> However, the project quickly came under scrutiny due to claims that the prices of millions of doses of the influenza vaccine were artificially inflated.<sup>37</sup> Interfarm was accused of entering into a sham contract for the purchase of these vaccines with an Oregon-based company, Olden Group.<sup>38</sup> The two companies allegedly submitted false invoices and customs declaration forms to sell vaccines to the Ukrainian government for more than twice their original purchase price.<sup>39</sup> In 2011, a federal district court in Oregon entered a default judgment against the Olden Group for its involvement in the fraudulent schemes with Interfarm, and ordered it to pay 60 million USD to the Ukrainian government.<sup>40</sup> Unfortunately, the primary victims of these schemes were Ukraine's sickest and most vulnerable citizens. 41 who never obtained the treatments they needed and the judgment was no value to them.

Another anti-competitive practice is where multiple bidding companies are owned by the same person. These "staged bidding competitions" regularly resulted in procurement prices 150 to 300 percent higher than the same drug prices acquired by patients' organizations or non-profits. In 2014 Lumier Pharma and Pharmadis both competed for a contract to supply anti-hepatitis drugs to the Ukrainian government. The contract was eventually won by Lumier Pharma. However, both competing companies registered identical addresses and phone numbers, and were both parts of Bahriy's Group, a complex web of pharmaceutical companies controlled by Petro Bahriy, the president of the Ukrainian Association of Medicine Producers and a member of the Council of Entrepreneurs under the Cabinet of Ministers of Ukraine. When these companies were not awarded contracts, they frequently filed complaints in the Antimonopoly Committee to contest the award of contracts to the tender winners. As a result of these corrupt, anti-competitive practices, Bahriy's Group received more than 90 percent of the government funding allocated for hepatitis drugs in 2014, and almost 200 pharmaceutical lot contracts were divided amongst these two companies in 2013 and 2014.

In March 2015, the Ukrainian Parliament passed a groundbreaking reform bill to tackle the deep-seated corruption in medical procurement, despite the opposition of domestic drug companies. The bill transitioned procurement responsibility for 12 state programs for the seriously ill from domestic pharmaceutical companies to international organizations such as UNICEF, the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), and Crown Agents. Finding this method effective in curbing corruption, lowering cost, and increasing the variety of available medications, the Ministry of Health transferred all procurement programs to international organizations in 2016. In January 2019, 90 percent of tumor medicines for adults were procured at a lower price than before the transition, with some cancer medication prices reduced

306

by 80 to 95 percent.<sup>51</sup> Beyond Ukraine's borders, similar procurement practices were adopted by Bosnia and Herzegovina, Kazakhstan, Moldova, Turkmenistan, and Uzbekistan.<sup>52</sup>

Many of the same corrupt practices observed in the medical sector are prevalent in the defense procurement sector. The *Kyiv Post* reported that Ukraine's top defense industry managers siphoned almost 100 million UAH (3.8 million USD) in funds allocated to buy spare parts for armored vehicles between 2014 and 2015.<sup>53</sup> In this scheme, elements of Ukraine's state-owned defense conglomerate, UkrOboronProm, contracted with a web of shell companies and intermediaries to obtain the spare parts, several of which had no production capacity, defense procurement expertise, or even a physical address.<sup>54</sup> Partially due to this opaque structure, poor bid selection, and inadequate oversight of the project, Kyiv Armored Plant, which had contracted for the spare parts, was never supplied with components under the contract.<sup>55</sup>

To increase the transparency of Ukraine's public procurement process and increase competition in government tenders, Ukraine passed a law in December 2015 that began mandating that procurement take place through a new electronic procurement platform named "ProZorro." This system sought to reduce the likelihood of collusion, and other anti-competitive practices, by providing a transparent, centralized mechanism for requesting proposals, submitting bids, conducting auctions, and providing detailed information about competitors for public contracts. In August 2016, electronic procurement through ProZorro became mandatory, and all procurers of public purchases transitioned to using it exclusively. Notably, Ukraine's ProZorro electronic public procurement system won the 2016 Open Government Award at the Open Government Partnership Summit in Paris.

This transition to ProZorro greatly improved transparency, accessibility, and competitiveness in the public procurement process. The Ministry of Economic Development and Trade estimates that the Ukrainian government saved more than 86 billion UAH between 2016 and 2019 by using the ProZorro system, while also obtaining tangible benefits in the quality of supplied goods and services. <sup>60</sup> By purchasing food products through the ProZorro system, the Ministry of Defense was able to reduce its food expenditure by 34 percent. <sup>61</sup> During the electronic auction for this contract, the competition drove the price down from 3.24 million UAH to 2.15 million UAH, and a company that had never before participated in the government procurement process became the winner. <sup>62</sup> As a result of this auction, the Ministry of Defense obtained access to comprehensive cost calculations for the first time, and the number of different food products in soldiers' rations increased from 32 to 248. <sup>63</sup>

Ukraine has made remarkable progress in reforming public procurement and reducing the incidence of procurement-related corruption, even receiving praise from the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development in 2016.<sup>64</sup> However, particularly lucrative sectors such as military procurement still struggle with entrenched corruption. In early 2019, close associates of Oleh Hladkovskyi, a senior defense official and a former business partner of then-president Poroshenko, were allegedly involved in laundering 9.2 million USD from defense procurement contracts.<sup>65</sup> In this scheme, Hladkovskyi's son is claimed to have coerced and bribed directors of a state-owned enterprise to buy smuggled Russian military components at wildly inflated prices and deliberately misidentified the parts during importation to conceal their origin, value, and purpose.<sup>66,67,68</sup> While the relevant contract was reported on ProZorro, the associated records were sparse and misleading, in one instance stating that 14.38 million UAH was to be paid for "special equipment." While the affair led to criminal investigations and comprehensive international audits of the Ukrainian defense industry and its officials, it

also highlights the enduring challenge that corruption and undue political influence presents for Ukraine and the ProZorro system.<sup>70</sup>

#### DELIVERY OF SERVICES

Since Ukraine's independence, public service delivery has suffered from the undue influence of senior government officials and exploitation to illicitly enrich public servants as well as their allies outside government. These corrupt practices have reduced the quality of the public services provided. Ukraine's judiciary and law enforcement consistently rank among Ukraine's least trusted government agencies.<sup>71</sup> The judicial branch lacked independence from political pressure as a result of both formal institutional arrangements and informal applications of power, enabling powerful actors to escape prosecution.<sup>72</sup> The Ukrainian police forces were, and in many respects still are, often unaccountable, secretive entities that facilitate public and civil society harassment and repression.<sup>73</sup>

Due to a legacy of undue political influence, which has served to protect prominent individuals and business interests, the judicial branch has historically been perceived to favor Ukrainian elites. In particular, the Office of the Prosecutor General of Ukraine has often functioned as a vessel for protecting the political and economic interests of Ukrainian presidents and their associates. The same holds true for other judicial offices, as oligarchs and other elites have leveraged their political influence to install amenable prosecutors, judges, and investigators into prominent positions. The prevalence of this problem is reflected in the public's perception of corruption in Ukraine. According to Transparency International's 2007 Global Corruption Barometer, the judiciary was deemed Ukraine's most corrupt institution. In the 2010 Global Corruption Barometer, Ukraine's judiciary system was deemed the most corrupt in the world.

Ukraine struggled to cleanse its judiciary of ubiquitous bribe taking and punish the abuse of legal authority prior to post-Euromaidan reforms. In 2008, a former Lviv appellate court judge was caught accepting a 100,000 USD bribe. A subsequent search of the judge's house revealed over 1 million USD in cash, which he called "housewarming gifts." In addition to accepting bribes from government officials, judges also actively solicited bribes from ordinary citizens. In 2011, a district court judge in Kyiv was arrested after taking a 1,000 USD bribe, which he allegedly demanded from a Kyiv resident in exchange for not imposing a prison sentence. Uutical authority was also wielded as a tool for suppression. During the Euromaidan Revolution, one of then president Yanukovych's loyalists, Mykola Chaus, issued numerous rulings against the protesters. On appeal, these rulings were found unlawful by the disciplinary section of the High Council of Justice. Nevertheless, the High Council of Justice refused to dismiss the judge.

Ukraine's police force has traditionally been well integrated into the power structure of the executive branch, making it unaccountable to the public. <sup>83</sup> Ukraine's Ombudsperson's Office stated that they received approximately 5,000 complaints of torture and other ill-treatment by law enforcement in 2010. <sup>84</sup> Almost all of these complaints were ignored or dismissed without further investigation. <sup>85</sup> A 2011 Amnesty International report revealed widespread usage of torture, extortion, and arbitrary detention by the police, which was rarely punished due to flawed investigations, harassment or the intimidation of complainants, and an unwillingness to prosecute such crimes. <sup>86</sup>

The Ukrainian police force was also frequently employed as a weapon to punish disobedient journalists and silence dissent. In June 2000, a journalist was kidnapped and beaten by three policemen, whom were led by Ukraine's then-police general, Oleksiy Pukach.<sup>87</sup> In September 2000, Pukach and his police officers kidnapped and murdered a prominent critic of then-president Kuchma after the critic exposed high-level corruption.<sup>88,89</sup> During Pukach's 2009 trial, he testified that Kuchma and former interior minister, Yuriy Kravchenko, had ordered him to kill the critic.<sup>90</sup> Despite Pukach's testimony, which was corroborated by wiretap recordings of Kuchma, no more senior Ukrainian officials were charged with a crime.<sup>91,92</sup> In 2001, a group of senior police officers murdered another high-profile journalist in Donetsk Oblast and then falsified evidence to frame a local homeless man for the murder, who was later poisoned after being found not guilty by the court.<sup>93</sup> Investigations revealed that a local crime boss directed the policemen's actions because the journalist had helped expose a conspiracy between the crime gang and the local police.<sup>94</sup> These rampant collusions among police officials, politicians, and criminal organizations targeting journalists impeded the independence of Ukraine's media and increased the atmosphere of impunity for corrupt conduct.

In addition to targeting journalists, Ukrainian law enforcement routinely harassed citizens and vulnerable populations. A common scheme would involve arresting people using false evidence, followed by a demand for a bribe as a condition for release. In 2010, hundreds of shop owners and workers at Kyiv's largest street market, many of whom were recent immigrants, were repeatedly targeted, forcibly detained, accused of minor violations, and compelled to pay a bribe before release. In some incidences, policemen would use, or threaten to use, physical violence and demand bribes against innocent citizens, and then claim that they were acting in self-defense following any accusations of misconduct. In the self-defense following any accusations of misconduct.

After the Euromaidan Revolution, Ukraine worked to establish and strengthen impartial law enforcement institutions. In October, 2014, the Ukrainian parliament passed new legislation to establish the National Anti-Corruption Bureau of Ukraine (NABU), which is a specialized law enforcement body charged with investigating and solving corruption-related offenses committed by senior officials of the Ukrainian government. NABU was designed to be insulated from domestic political interference. According to the statute, NABU receives funding directly from Ukraine's state budget. Most appointments are required to go through open competitions and be made in accordance with transparent results. Mabu's conduct, aiming to prevent abuses of power. NABU personnel also receive training and supervision from the US Federal Bureau of Investigation, adding another layer of external oversight to ensure honest and independent investigations. Nacional contents are required to go through open competitions are involved in supervising NABU's conduct, aiming to prevent abuses of power. NABU personnel also receive training and supervision from the US Federal Bureau of Investigation, adding another layer of external oversight to ensure honest and independent investigations.

Partially due to these built-in safeguards to shield NABU from political influence, NABU was able to investigate and prosecute some prominent officials for corruption. In August 2016, NABU obtained convincing evidence against an allegedly corrupt district court judge. 104,105,106 The NABU case alleges that the judge had regularly received court cases crucial to high-profile political elites, inconsistent with the random case assignment system. 107,108 The judge consistently ruled in favor of elites, such as Yanukovych's and Poroshenko's allies, and issued arrest warrants against their opponents. 109,110 However, because NABU was legally required to wait for parliament's approval before being able to arrest any judges, this judge was able to flee to Moldova in 2017. 111 Since then, NABU had been working with the Moldovan government on extradition for prosecution, but the case was still not resolved as of October 2019. 112

NABU was set up to prevent domestic interference in its activities, however, its ability to jail officials for corrupt behavior meant that many politicians and officials were incentivized to rescind or restrict this "dangerous" power. Ukraine's Prosecutor General's Office (PGO) has clashed with NABU and obstructed NABU's investigations on multiple occasions. <sup>113</sup> In November 2018, the PGO, along with the Security Service of Ukraine, disrupted NABU's corruption investigation on the State Migration Service by publishing the personal information of NABU's undercover agents. <sup>114</sup> After having their cover blown, the agents were arrested for "provoking an official to take bribes." <sup>115</sup> Moreover, members of the Ukrainian parliament have also attempted to restrict NABU's independence by submitting a bill that would enable the parliament to fire the head of NABU without an audit of his performance. <sup>116</sup> Fortunately, this bill was eventually removed from the legislative agenda after Western criticisms. <sup>117</sup>

Ukraine's effort to reform its police force has struggled, in spite of several promising developments early in the reform process. In 2015, following a model that had proven effective in Georgia, Ukraine fired approximately 17,000 police officers and replaced them with new, Western-trained patrol police. This community-oriented police force undertook a 10.5 week training funded and guided by the US. They were then equipped with uniforms, vehicles, and other equipment funded by the United Kingdom, the US, and Japan. This reform also raised the starting salaries of patrol police officers from 2,000 UAH (95 USD) a month to 8,000 UAH (380 USD). 121

In the short term, this effort improved the image of the national police force, which had been struggling to regain and maintain public trust. Within one year, the 23 cities across the country that implemented this police reform had seen dramatic improvements in public satisfaction with police activities. <sup>122</sup> However, this reform did not install long-term measures to curb political manipulation. <sup>123</sup> The interior minister, Arsen Avakov, who orchestrated the plan for the national police reform, centralized the power to control the police in his own hands. <sup>124</sup> With this solidified power, Avakov appropriated Ukraine's police force to promote the political interests of his party, the People's Front, and employed police officers to prevent family members from being investigated. <sup>125</sup>

To more effectively litigate corruption-related cases in courts and close a substantial gap in Ukraine's anti-corruption apparatus, Ukraine launched the High Anti-Corruption Court (HACC) in 2019, populated by 38 new judges charged with deciding criminal cases related to corruption. Lie However, the HACC faces many challenges, such as case overload and resource constraints. Lie Ukraine's new president, Volodymyr Zelensky, won the 2019 presidential election on the promise of stamping out Ukraine's entrenched corruption, but the HACC still has not received adequate funding or staff.

## **OUTSOURCING OF STATE FUNCTIONS**

Since its independence, Ukraine has undertaken multiple rounds of outsourcing and privatization to divest itself of state ownership or direct control of state-managed functions. Unfortunately these processes have been misused by politicians to reward their supporters. <sup>128</sup> In effect, the privatization process that was intended to enlarge Ukraine's private sector and improve competitiveness in the market has regularly functioned to increase market concentration in favor of politically connected businesses, especially in the most profitable industries. <sup>129</sup> Selective privatization was also used as a tool to secure support from prominent oligarchs

ahead of elections, resulting in state assets being transferred to already dominant companies and an increase in the conglomerates' monopolistic powers. 130

Many lucrative state-owned assets were sold to political insiders at a fraction of their true value.<sup>131</sup> Former president Leonid Kuchma's son-in-law, Victor Pinchuk, purchased his multi-billion dollar assets at far less than their fair market price during Ukraine's early privatization process.<sup>132</sup> In 2004, Pinchuk began a partnership with Rinat Akhmetov, who maintained deep political and economic links to a significant number of parliament members as one of Ukraine's wealthiest oligarchs, and was himself a member of parliament from 2001 to 2006. 133,134,135 Through a consortium jointly controlled by Pinchuk and Akhmetov, they acquired Ukraine's largest steel producer, Kryvorizhstal, for the equivalent of 800 million USD, despite much higher bids made by foreign companies, including Mittal Steel, one of the world's largest steel producers. 136,137 The deal was invalidated in 2007 because it was widely criticized both domestically and abroad as an example of corruption and mismanagement of state property. 138

After securing major government assets in privatization auctions, well-connected oligarchs would frequently use the resulting profits and political influence to secure additional privatized assets, further increasing their already considerable influence in a vicious cycle. In 2005, Metinvest and Privat, two companies owned by Akhmetov and another prominent oligarch, Igor Kolomoisky, acquired iron ore production facilities and other multi-billion dollar strategic assets at fire-sale prices in the closing months of Kuchma's tenure. 139 Ironically, these heavily criticized auctions were approved by the Anti-Monopoly Committee, which was severely underequipped with staff and resources. 140 Similarly, after Akhmetov provided Yanukovych's 2010 presidential campaign with substantial financial backing, Akhmetov quickly won five major government privatization auctions.<sup>141</sup> These privatized enterprises include some of Ukraine's biggest thermal and power generators and distributors, boosting Akhmetov's wealth by 3 billion USD in six months. 142,143

In recent years, Ukraine endeavored to address these issues by introducing pro-competition and transparency reforms into its privatization process. In January 2018, the Ukrainian parliament passed a law that simplified existing categories of state-owned enterprises to only "small objects," which includes assets worth less than 250 million UAH (around 1 million USD), and "large objects," which include everything else. 144,145 The law was aimed at making the privatization of over 3,000 mostly loss-making state companies more expedient and transparent. 146,147

This law represents a step in the right direction, but it is not a panacea for all issues that exist in Ukraine's privatization. While the Ukrainian government produces an annual budget plan to sell assets and companies, it has not composed a comprehensive privatization strategy that could help Ukraine maximize the value of privatization for its economy as a whole. 148 Instead, the government's budget plans have been narrowly focused on raising money for the government's annual budget.<sup>149</sup> Moving forward, a more holistic vision will be needed in Ukraine's upcoming fight to further deter corruption in state auctions and prevent oligarchic enterprises from monopolizing the privatization process.

#### ISSUING OF PERMITS AND LICENSES

Permits and licenses are critical to starting and operating businesses. When the government controls the entrance to a market with the issuance of permits and licenses, it is crucial to ensure that officials wielding this power do not use this public function for private enrichment or to serve the interests of oligarch businesses. Unfortunately, the issuing of permits and licenses in Ukraine suffers from this type of corrupt abuse in various fields.

For instance, land allocation is often exploited by officials as a lucrative opportunity to elicit bribes. <sup>150</sup> In 2008, a township council member of Crimea elicited a 5.2 million USD bribe in return for the government allowance to lease 17 hectares of land. <sup>151</sup> In the same year, a village council chair of Kyiv Oblast allegedly demanded 1.3 million USD for allocating land to select businesses. <sup>152</sup> The highly regulated nature of land use in Ukraine placed immense power in the hands of the government, which made corrupt dealings on land a particularly attractive money-making tool for officials.

In addition to land allocation, other licensing processes such as those for liquor sale, construction, business registration, lottery, and gambling also suffer from opaque and corrupt dealings. The application for construction permits in Ukraine is characterized by a lengthy processing time and onerous procedures, making the business nearly impossible to enter without connections and bribes.<sup>153</sup> In 2008, a department director in charge of licensing the sale of alcoholic drinks and tobacco goods at Ukraine's State Tax Service was arrested for taking 20,000 USD in return for issuing a liquor license to a private entrepreneur.<sup>154</sup> While gambling has been officially banned in Ukraine since 2009, gambling halls exist in almost every city street.<sup>155</sup>

Ukraine's oil and gas permits are probably most exposed to corruption, due to the industry's highly lucrative nature. Ukraine's oil and natural resource extraction market has been shared between politicians and oligarchs, and traditionally remained closed to domestic and international competitors. <sup>156,157</sup> For instance, as of February 2018, Ukraine had issued 474 permits for the use of oil and gas subsoil fields. <sup>158,159</sup> While over 70 percent of private companies own only one permit each, almost all of the remaining shares of permits are concentrated in the hands of 14 companies, all of which are controlled by the same person. <sup>160,161</sup> Additionally, Ukraine's State Service of Geology and Mineral Resources (State Geological Service) made the process of obtaining new oil and gas licenses excessively difficult and lengthy, smothering any new companies from competing in the market. <sup>162</sup> While new players are blocked from entering the market, established companies are allowed to hoard these scarce licenses without any plans to undertake operation and production. <sup>163</sup> These anti-competitive practices are not only corrupt, but also detrimental to Ukraine's energy security, which has already been under considerable Russian interference. <sup>164</sup>

The regulation and issuance of oil and gas licenses are often abused by officials, ignoring institutional and legislative requirements. In 2015, an oil depot of a company owned by the former minister of energy and coal, Eduard Stavytsky, exploded with one of the biggest fires in Ukraine's recent history. <sup>165</sup> Investigations after the fire revealed that the minister's company had been operating the oil depot without the necessary permits. <sup>166</sup> A potential reason behind this impunity may be that the State Geological Service has been vulnerable to political pressure and resistant to reform. In 2017, the head of the State Geological Service, Ostap Semerak, told the *Kyiv Post* that, despite his formal authority, he did not have the power to press the agency to issue more licenses or open its geological data for public auction. <sup>167</sup> Indeed, the State Geological Service did not issue a single new license in 2017. <sup>168</sup> It appears to Semerak that, rather than the formal institutional structure, the only way to influence the State Geological Service is political pressure. <sup>169</sup>

To alleviate these issues, in 2018, the Ukrainian parliament passed a law that reduced the number of approvals and permits required for oil and gas production. This simplification is undoubtedly encouraging progress. However, the effectiveness of its implementation is still yet to be seen. There are also legislative actions in other fields, such as business registration, that are intended to cut down the licensing requirements in recent years, but it is unclear how much these statutes can free the licensing process from undue political influence.

#### FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT

Ukraine maintains a complicated web of government agencies that lack both well-maintained records of financial flows and effective financial accountability mechanisms. The public sector is often not able to keep track of how public funds are being spent and for what purposes, which enables officials to expropriate government budget as slush funds. 172 Additionally, the government lacks the capacity to monitor the financial activities of private enterprises and ensure that the appropriate taxes are paid, which results in large sums of tax evasion and falsification. 173 Without access to accurate accounting information, identifiable paper trails, and the technical ability to independently evaluate these sophisticated records, Ukrainian taxpayers' money is more easily siphoned off into politicians' and private companies' accounts through illicit activities. 174, 175

Partially due to the lack of institutional capacity to track financial flows within the government, prominent officials are able to embezzle enormous amounts of public funds. Raisa Bogatyrova, former minister of health before President Yanukovych was ousted in 2014, embezzled 6.5 million UAH state funds through the medical procurement process. A cohort of several ministers and a fuel and energy oligarch siphoned more than 1 billion UAH from state enterprises and used a significant amount of the stolen funds to hire paid thugs known as "titsuhki" to suppress the Euromaidan Revolution. Even officials of anti-corruption institutes and the Tax Ministry were found to have taken money from the state. A former top official of the National Agency for Preventing Corruption, Tetiana Shkrebko, and the tax and revenue minister, Oleksandr Klymenko, were sentenced in 2016 for embezzling 3 billion UAH using their offices. The leader of these corrupt ministers, then-president Yanukovych, was estimated to have funneled around 70 billion USD out of Ukraine's government budget in collusion with his close circle of corrupt colleagues, leaving the state treasury virtually dry after he fled out of Ukraine. Outside of Yanukovych's 140 hectare, 40 billion USD estate, very little of the stolen funds have ever been recovered.

In addition to the challenges in regulating its own officials' appropriation of state funds, the Ukrainian government also faces difficulties in monitoring private companies' financial flows, which would enable it to more effectively combat tax evasion and the falsifications of income documents. Serhiy Kurchenko, the fugitive oligarch who dominated the oil and fuel industry, systematically evaded millions of dollars in taxes with the help of government officials. <sup>183,184</sup> One of Kurchenko's schemes was to charge sales tax on all the gas he sold, but he never passed on any of the taxes to the government. <sup>185</sup> Another one of his illicit business practices included creating fictitious export transactions using offshore companies, when in fact no gasoline was exported, and no customs duties or taxes were paid. <sup>186</sup> Sometimes even the registered addresses of companies were false. Plagued by these tax evasion schemes, the government was unable to effectively verify or regulate the private companies' illicit conduct.

In 2015, Ukraine passed a series of legislative amendments to address these corruption issues in financial management from a systematic level. This included amendments to the Budget Code and Tax Code, which increased the internal communication and coordination among ministries and strengthened data disclosure requirements as well as pricing control.<sup>187</sup> The Ukrainian parliament also amended the Procurement Law which required the implementation of e-procurement, as discussed earlier in this chapter, and significantly improved the procedural requirements of competitive bidding.<sup>188</sup> The European Union (EU) has also been working with Ukraine's Ministry of Finance to improve its financial management capacity.

However, these reformative efforts stayed mainly on the strategic level, and additional actions are needed to fully implement these legislative designs. The issue of uncollected tax debts still existed after the reform initiatives. By August 2017, Ukrainian businesses owed 76 billion UAH (2 billion USD) to the state, which accounted for about 10 percent of Ukraine's 2017 budget. 189 According to a 2018 report of Spiegel Online, a large German news magazine. Ukraine lost up to 750 million euros in taxes annually due to tax-evasion schemes.<sup>190</sup> Moreover, senior officials are still being implicated in tax-evasion schemes after the legislative reforms.<sup>191</sup> The head of the State Fiscal Service, which was tasked with fighting tax and customs crimes, was criminally charged for unlawfully allowing a state-owned conglomerate to delay tax payments, causing a loss of 2 billion UAH (74 million USD) tax revenue.<sup>192</sup> A fugitive lawmaker who was involved in the case claimed that the delayed tax payments were used to finance former president Poroshenko's political campaigns. 193 However, this charge was unsuccessful due to a lack of hard evidence. 194 Ironically, to support his presidential election campaign in 2019, Poroshenko signed a new tax law aimed at helping Ukraine recover an estimated 40–50 billion USD lost tax revenues per year. 195 How effective this new legislation is, and whether it will prove to be different and more effective than past legislative actions, remains to be seen.

### **HUMAN RESOURCES MANAGEMENT**

Ukraine's traditionally bloated, inefficient bureaucracy suffers from poorly equipped bureaucrats, many of whom occupy positions that perform duplicative functions. <sup>196</sup> While the legacy of the chronically inefficient Soviet Union was certainly a contributor to this state of affairs, this redundancy is also partially the result of corrupt hiring practices. <sup>197</sup> The informal system of political influence negatively affected the hiring, firing, promotion, and management of public officials. <sup>198</sup> Politicians and oligarchs ensured that candidates aligned with their factions were promoted to prominent positions, whether with bribery or coercion, so that the strategically placed loyalists could protect the cohort's interests. <sup>199</sup> Officials who were outside of the inner circle or from opposing circles could be fired or investigated as a result of power struggles, regardless of their competence. <sup>200</sup> As politicians rose and fell out of favor, their associates and loyalists' positions waxed and waned with them. <sup>201</sup> While the faces would change, the corrupt scheme of political appointments did not change.

Public offices were handed out as rewards for obedience and loyalty without adequate institutional shields against improper meddling. In 2002, Viktor Shokin made an unfathomable leap in his career when he was promoted from a minor investigator to the deputy prosecutor general of Ukraine.<sup>202</sup> The prosecutor general who issued that hiring decision later revealed that he only hired Shokin after serious lobbying by Petro Poroshenko, a minor oligarch and

then-deputy leader of a parliament faction.<sup>203</sup> Following the Orange Revolution, Poroshenko took control of Ukraine's National Security Council, and Shokin was installed as the deputy prosecutor general for the second time.<sup>204</sup> A decade later in 2014, when Poroshenko emerged from the Euromaidan Revolution as the president of Ukraine, Shokin was recruited as an unemployed pensioner to the deputy prosecutor general position, for the third time, and was then promoted to prosecutor general a year later.<sup>205</sup> In 2015, David Sakvarelidze was appointed to be the deputy prosecutor general of Ukraine.<sup>206</sup> However, Sakvarelidze quickly infuriated Shokin and was quickly fired after in 2016.<sup>207</sup> Shokin also uses his official power to punish this "uncooperative" deputy by open multiple criminal cases against Sakvarelidze, accusing him of illegal conducts and embezzling funds provided by the US. All of these cases were later determined to be unfounded.<sup>208,209</sup> The three inconceivable leaps of Shokin's career serve as an example of how promotions were exploited as tools to reward loyalty rather than professional performance.

Determined to tackle the corruption issue in the government's hiring and management of officials, in June 2016, Ukraine's Cabinet of Ministers approved a Public Administration Reform Strategy for 2016–20, as well as a plan of its implementation. This reform strategy viewed human resources (HR) reform as a critical component. The primary focus of the reform included reducing the number of redundant government employees, increasing officials' wages to competitive labor market levels, and introducing modern personnel management tools. These reforms reduced the administrative burden on citizens and improved transparency in government hiring by listing all available vacancies on the official government recruitment website. However, the effectiveness of these advancements has been limited somewhat by continued political interference in hiring results and the promotion of officials already within the government.

To further reduce the room for corruption in the government's HR management, Ukraine launched an integrated electronic hub in 2019 called the Human Resources (and Payroll) Management Information System (HRMIS), which automates a number of HR functions and analytical tools. <sup>216,217</sup> With technical and financial support from the EU and World Bank, HRMIS can track, store, and analyze government information on HR recruitment, case management, roster maintenance, etc. <sup>218</sup> The Ukrainian government hoped to use HRMIS to replace the traditional paper-based workflow of HR systems amongst all governmental entities, which would significantly reduce the opaqueness in the government's HR decision-making processes, reducing the opportunity for corrupt practices in personnel management. <sup>219</sup> However, the extent of HRMIS's effectiveness remains to be seen.

After President Volodymyr Zelensky was elected in 2019, he signed an amendment simplifying the procedure for hiring and firing government officials.<sup>220</sup> This move generated heated debates and mixed reactions among both policymakers and the public.<sup>221</sup> Supporters of the law believed that it would reduce the procedural obstructions to firing corrupt and low-skilled government officials, whereas opponents of the bill argued that the statute rendered government employees more vulnerable to political pressures as they could be fired with even less probable cause.<sup>222</sup> While the impact of this change requires more time to fully manifest, removing more checks from the already vulnerable hiring and firing procedures is likely to serve the elites' interests and be exploited as a tool to further centralize power rather than restrain power.

## MANAGEMENT OF INFORMATION

Ukraine's government has traditionally been mysterious to most outsiders and independent monitoring organizations, which allowed Ukraine's ruling elites to thwart transparency efforts and protect their business interests using state institutions.<sup>223</sup> The lack of access to decision-making processes and critical government documents contributed greatly to Ukraine's accountability and rule of law problems. In a 2015 report, the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights described Ukraine as having an "accountability vacuum" in its government, and a "widespread perception of impunity" among its officials.<sup>224,225</sup>

After the 2014 Euromaidan Revolution, the newly elected government introduced the Open Data Law, which requires all government entities to make public information accessible in the form of open data for the wider public to view, share, and reuse for any purposes, without restrictions.<sup>226</sup> One of the primary focuses of this open data reform is the transition to e-governance, which encompasses everything from creating electronic platforms for citizens to engage in policy formulation, to improving access to public service delivery through online programs.<sup>227</sup> The State Agency for eGovernance of Ukraine was created especially for the purpose of maintaining effective open data programs, under which national and local governments can publish data publicly.<sup>228</sup> The e-governance initiative utilized innovative data technologies to increase public-sector accountability and reduce corruption.<sup>229</sup>

Continuing the string of innovative approaches that use technology to increase data transparency in the public sectors, Ukraine launched an openly accessible electronic asset declaration system in September 2016.<sup>230</sup> Public officials are required to disclose their incomes and assets via this public system, which was designed to reveal conflicts of interest, invite public scrutiny of official earnings, and assist Ukraine's newly created anti-corruption agencies in its investigations.<sup>231</sup> To ensure the integrity of the e-declaration system, its software development was funded by the Danish Ministry of Foreign Affairs and supervised by quality assurance specialists and representatives from the World Bank and the UNDP.<sup>232</sup> In October 2018, the system's managing organ, the National Agency on Corruption Prevention, introduced a verification software that automatically verifies uploaded electronic declarations.<sup>233</sup> This verification software can significantly reduce the time needed to review e-declarations, flag any inconsistencies or false information, and notify anti-corruption agencies when investigations may be worthwhile.<sup>234</sup>

This suite of e-governance reforms has substantially improved Ukraine's transparency overall. The institutionalization of open data resulted in the disclosure of important government datasets, such as those on public spending, company registrations, court decisions, and the beneficial owners of corporate entities.<sup>235</sup> By 2018, Ukraine's national Open Data portal offered over 30,000 datasets.<sup>236</sup> The 2016 United Nations e-Government Development Index indicated that Ukraine improved 25 placements over its 2014 ranking, with significant enhancement in e-government and e-participation.<sup>237</sup> The Global Open Data Index, published by the Open Knowledge Foundation, listed Ukraine among the top 50 most open nations, ranking it at 31st in the world.<sup>238</sup>

The introduction of an e-declaration system also brought considerable improvements to the transparency and integrity of public offices. In March 2017, and again in March 2018, about 1 million civil servants submitted their declarations, which has enabled anti-corruption agencies, law enforcement bodies, journalists, civic groups, and ordinary citizens to hold public officials accountable for their actions. <sup>239</sup> A 2017 UNDP survey indicated that nearly three quarters of

Ukrainians have positive or somewhat positive opinions about the e-declaration system, and two thirds of respondents expect the e-declaration to improve the situation in the fight against corruption in Ukraine within the coming three to five years. A majority of participants of the e-declaration system believe it will lead to more individuals being held accountable for corruption crimes. All The adoption of the e-declaration system is an effective first step in increasing the difficulties of corruption and improving public faith in public officials.

Nevertheless, despite this overwhelming public support, elements of Ukraine's leadership have gone out of their way to undermine the effective operation of the e-declaration system.<sup>242</sup> One effort has attempted to undermine the independent technical audit of the e-declaration system through discriminatory selection criteria that prevented reputable international auditors from participating.<sup>243</sup> The other is the attempt to exempt a substantial proportion of state officials from the e-declaration requirement.<sup>244</sup> Under the veil of protecting national interests, some parliament members proposed legislative amendments that would exempt nearly all law enforcement officials and the employees of numerous other state agencies from the e-declaration requirement, rendering the e-declaration requirement toothless.<sup>245</sup> The amendments also proposed disclosing officials' assets via paper forms to their leadership, which would create the additional risk of supervisors blackmailing employees.<sup>246</sup> While this draft law was eventually removed from consideration, there is no guarantee that a similar legislative effort would not be successful in the future.<sup>247</sup> Finally, the implementing agency of e-declaration, the National Agency for Preventing Corruption, is notably loyal to the ruling elites and was involved in a number of scandals, as well as the politically motivated persecution of activists.248

#### LEGAL EDUCATION

Ukraine's legal education system has been plagued by rampant corruption in law school admissions. After the 2014 Euromaidan Revolution, Ukraine amended its legal frameworks to ensure better quality assurance in higher education. However, Ukraine's legal education system still suffered from various corrupt admission practices, which has resulted in a surfeit of law schools flooding the legal market with unqualified applicants. As a result, there are nearly 300 licensed law schools in Ukraine, and more law school students graduate each year than finance, economics, agro-engineering, and computer science graduates combined. Only one in seven of these law school graduates were able to find employment in the legal profession.

Ukraine sought to address this lack of rigorous, standardized admissions criteria and rampant corruption in law school admissions by creating a merit-based and transparent admission process.<sup>255</sup> Ukraine's Ministry of Education and Science (MOE) and Ministry of Justice, the US Agency for International Development (USAID), and the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) project coordinator collaborated to develop and implement a Mandatory, External, Independent, Standardized Entrance Exam (MEISEE) for master's degree programs in law.<sup>256,257,258,259</sup> When MEISEE was first introduced in 2016 as an experiment, only nine law schools opted to replace their internal admission exams for MEISEE.<sup>260,261,262</sup> Each year after its introduction, MEISEE improved its rigor, comprehensiveness, and user-friendly design. By 2017, MEISEE was adopted nationwide and became mandatory for admission to master's degree programs in law.<sup>263</sup>

In addition to increasing the standards for law school admissions nationwide, MEISEE provides a transparent admission standard for Ukraine's legal education and provides law students with a merit-based competition platform that is relatively resistant to corruption. The minister of MOE, Liliia Hrynevych, praised MEISEE for enabling evidence-based policymaking within the MOE and paying the way to create a corruption-free admission and graduation exams for Ukraine's higher education sector as a whole.<sup>264</sup> It also limited the potential for embezzlement and other illicit practices by transitioning from providing public funding to law schools to directly providing tuition fee assistance to students based on public information of academic performance.<sup>265</sup> Due to the success of MEISEE, the MOE extended the foreign language component of MEISEE to other graduate programs in 2018.<sup>266</sup> Over 30,000 applicants in 2018 and over 55,000 applicants in 2019 took the MEISEE as a part of their admission requirements.267,268

#### CONCLUSION

Ukraine has made extraordinary progress in the fight against public-sector corruption by improving the transparency, accountability, and effectiveness of its government in many different fields, ranging from public procurement reform to new asset declaration processes. In many of the most successful instances, Ukraine blended modern technologies with sound policy to detect and prevent corrupt activities. Furthermore, with the establishment of a network of anti-corruption agencies that are designed to hold public officials accountable and promote the rule of law, former regimes' corrupt officials are gradually being investigated and punished for their abuse of power. Despite many setbacks, challenges, and obstacles throughout its post-Soviet history, Ukraine continued to make sustained, incremental progress on its goal of creating an honest, accountable, and democratic government for future generations. While this venture is full of uncertainties, and may find itself confronted with substantial resistance in the future, the post-Euromaidan reforms give us hope that Ukraine is on the right path.

## **NOTES**

- Shapiro, J., & Thoburn, H. (2016, July 29). Of oligarchs and corruption: Ukraine faces its own demons. Brookings Institution. Retrieved October 25, 2019, from www.brookings.edu/blog/order -from-chaos/2015/03/24/of-Oligarchs-and-corruption-ukraine-faces-its-own-demons/.
- Pishchikova, K., & Ogryzko, O. (2014, July). Civic awakening: The impact of Euromaidan on Ukraine's politics and society. FRIDE Working Papers, 124. Retrieved April 9, 2020, from www .files.ethz.ch/isn/182317/Civic awakening The impact of Euromaidan on Ukraine's politics and societ.pdf.
- Shapiro, J., & Thoburn, H. (2016, July 29). Of oligarchs and corruption: Ukraine faces its own demons. Brookings Institution. Retrieved October 25, 2019, from www.brookings.edu/blog/order -from-chaos/2015/03/24/of-Oligarchs-and-corruption-ukraine-faces-its-own-demons/.
- Hajda, L. A., & Yerofeyev, I. A. (2019, November 25). The Orange Revolution and the Yushchenko presidency. Encyclopedia Britannica. Retrieved October 10, 2019, from www.britannica.com/ place/Ukraine/The-Orange-Revolution-and-the-Yushchenko-presidency.
- Schneider, W. (2004, December 14). Ukraine's "Orange Revolution." The Atlantic. Retrieved September 30, 2019, from www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2004/12/ukraines-orange -revolution/305157/.

- 7. Ibid.
- Pishchikova, K., & Ogryzko, O. (2014, July). Civic awakening: The impact of Euromaidan on Ukraine's politics and society. FRIDE Working Papers, 124. Retrieved April 9, 2020, from www .files.ethz.ch/isn/182317/Civic awakening\_ The impact of Euromaidan on Ukraine's politics and societ.pdf.
- 9. Orlova, D. (2007, December 12). Graft study: 30 percent of Ukrainians pay bribes. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved September 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/graft -study-30-percent-of-ukrainians-pay-bribes-27984.html.
- Interfax-Ukraine (2009, April 9). Interior Ministry registers Hr 43 million worth of bribes taken in 2009. Kyiv Post. Retrieved September 28, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine -politics/interior-ministry-registers-hr-43-million-worth-of-39303.html.
- 11. Final tally shows Yanukovych wins Ukraine election (2010, February 10). *CNN*. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from www.cnn.com/2010/WORLD/europe/02/10/ukraine.elections/index.html.
- Pishchikova, K., & Ogryzko, O. (2014, July). Civic awakening: The impact of Euromaidan on Ukraine's politics and society. FRIDE Working Papers, 124. Retrieved April 9, 2020, from www .files.ethz.ch/isn/182317/Civic awakening\_ The impact of Euromaidan on Ukraine's politics and societ.pdf.
- 13. Pifer, S. (2019, February 22). Ukraine: Looking forward, five years after the Maidan Revolution. Retrieved 25 October 2019, from www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/02/22/ukraine -looking-forward-five-years-after-the-maidan-revolution/.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Ibid
- 17. Ukraine's Public Administration Institutions to Benefit from Modernized Information Systems, with European Union and World Bank Support (2019). *The World Bank*. Retrieved 18 October 2019, from www.worldbank.org/en/news/press-release/2019/02/05/ukraines-public-administration-institutions-to-benefit-from-modernized-information-systems.
- 18. Lough, J., & Dubrovskiy, V. (2018, December 21). Why no one is right about Ukraine's anti-corruption reforms. *Atlantic Council*. Retrieved September 20, 2019, from www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/why-no-one-is-right-about-ukraine-s-anti-corruption-reforms/.
- 19. Halushka, O., & Chyzhyk, H. (2019, October 24). Is Ukraine's new judicial reform a step forward? *Atlantic Council*. Retrieved October 10, 2019, from www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/is -ukraines-new-judicial-reform-a-step-forward/.
- Pifer, S. (2019, February 22). Ukraine: Looking forward, five years after the Maidan Revolution. Retrieved 25 October 2019, from www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2019/02/22/ukraine -looking-forward-five-years-after-the-maidan-revolution/.
- Andrusiv, V., & Ustenko, O. (2019, May 16). The future of Ukrainian oligarchs. Wilson Center, Ukrainian Institute for the Future. Retrieved September 5, 2019, from www.wilsoncenter.org/event/ the-future-ukrainian-oligarchs.
- Transparency in Public Procurement (ProZorro) (UA0073) (2018). Retrieved October 15, 2019, from www.opengovpartnership.org/members/ukraine/commitments/UA0073/.
- 23. Corruption and Economic Development (n.d.). World Bank. Retrieved September 24, 2019, from www1.worldbank.org/publicsector/anticorrupt/corruptn/cor02.htm.
- 24 Ibid
- 25. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2015). Ukraine's diagnosis is total corruption. Retrieved October 5, 2019, from https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B-HM1Qm7feVYVG9KcEE5SWZmUE0/view.
- Anti-Corruption Action Center (2015, May 26). Funds in the amount of 1,2 billion UAH were spent
  inefficiently on medicine in 2014. Retrieved September 23, 2019, from https://antac.org.ua/en/
  analytics/12-mlrd-koshtiv-na-liky-u-2014-vytracheni-neefektyvno-eksperty/.
- Verstiuk, I. (2018, April 14). A company of two. Secret orders for defence industry became a gold mine for authorities. Anti-Corruption Action Center. Retrieved October 17, 2019, from https://antac.org.ua/en/publications/a-company-of-two-secret-orders-for-defence-industry-became-a-gold-mine-for-authorities/.
- 28. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2015). Ukraine's diagnosis is total corruption. Retrieved October 5, 2019, from https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B-HM1Qm7feVYVG9KcEE5SWZmUE0/view.

- Anti-Corruption Action Center (2013). Who makes money on epidemics of HIV/AIDS and tuberculosis in Ukraine. Retrieved September 24, 2019, from www.aidsactioneurope.org//sites/default/ files/2013 who makes money on epidemics of hivaids and tuberculosis in ukraine 0.pdf.
- 30. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2015). Ukraine's diagnosis is total corruption. Retrieved October 5, 2019, from https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B-HM1Qm7feVYVG9KcEE5SWZmUE0/view.
- 31. Quinn, A. (2015, November 5). Activists: Drug firms, officials colluding to harm patients. *Kyiv Post.* Retrieved October 22, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/activists-drug-firms-officials-colluding-to-harm-patients-401474.html.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Interfax-Ukraine. Tymoshenko involved in fraudulent procurement of vaccines, says government. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved June 2, 2011, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/tymoshenko-involved-in-fraudulent-procurement-of-v-105835.html.
- 36. Ukrainian government overcharged for vaccinations (n.d.). The great rip-off Global Witness. Retrieved October 10, 2019, from https://greatripoffmap.globalwitness.org/#!/case/21.
- Ibid.
- 38. US District Court District of Oregon (2017, October 19). Ukrvaktsina vs Olden Group LLC and Interfarm LLC, Complaint. Retrieved October 6, 2019, from www.uaba.org/Resources/Documents/Blog Docs/10-09-17 Ukrvaktsina Oregon Litigation.pdf.
- 39. Ibid
- Searcey, D. (2011, June 14). Court orders US firm to pay Ukraine. Retrieved September 8, 2019, from www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052702304665904576383971110595128.
- 41. Ibid.
- 42. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2013). Who makes money on epidemics of HIV/AIDS and tuber-culosis in Ukraine. Retrieved September 24, 2019, from www.aidsactioneurope.org//sites/default/files/2013\_who\_makes\_money\_on\_epidemics\_of hivaids and tuberculosis in ukraine 0.pdf.
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2015). Ukraine's diagnosis is total corruption. Retrieved October 5, 2019, from https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B-HM1Qm7feVYVG9KcEE5SWZmUE0/view.
- Nikolov, Y. (2011, October 7). You'd rather be dead. Retrieved October 8, 2019, from https://ukrainianweek.com/Society/32250.
- 46. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2015). Ukraine's diagnosis is total corruption. Retrieved October 5, 2019, from https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B-HM1Qm7feVYVG9KcEE5SWZmUE0/view.
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. Quinn, A. (2015, November 5). Activists: Drug firms, officials colluding to harm patients. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/activists-drug-firms-officials-colluding-to-harm-patients-401474.html.
- 49. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2019, January 15). 90% of medicines from the Oncology for Adults Program are procured cheaper today than in 2014. Retrieved October 13, 2019, from https:// antac.org.ua/en/publications/90-of-medicines-from-the-oncology-for-adults-program-are-procured -cheaper-today-than-in-2014-the-antac-s-report/.
- Anti-Corruption Action Center (2016, November 15). 2015–2016 public procurement: Time for transformation. Retrieved September 18, 2019, from https://antac.org.ua/en/analytics/2015-2016 -public-procurement-time-for-changes-report/.
- 51. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2019, January 15). 90% of medicines from the Oncology for Adults Program are procured cheaper today than in 2014. Retrieved October 13, 2019, from https://antac.org.ua/en/publications/90-of-medicines-from-the-oncology-for-adults-program-are-procured -cheaper-today-than-in-2014-the-antac-s-report/.
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Ponomarenko, I. (2017, October 29). Officials siphoned Hr 100 million via defense procurement, journalists claim. Retrieved April 9, 2020, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/officials -siphoned-hr-100-million-via-defense-procurement-journalists-claim.html.
- 54. Ibid.

- 55. Ibid.
- 56. 2015–2016 public procurement: Time for transformation, buy in a new way (2016, November 15). Retrieved September 18, 2019, from https://antac.org.ua/en/analytics/2015-2016-public -procurement-time-for-changes-report/.
- 57. Ibid.
- 58. Ibid.
- Open Government Partnership (2019, January 3). Action plan on implementation of the Open Government Partnership in 2018–2020. Retrieved August 30, 2019, from www.opengovpartnership .org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Ukraine Action-Plan 2018-2020 EN.pdf.
- 60. UkrInform (2019, August 1). UkrInform: Ukraine saves Hr 86 billion due to ProZorro for 3 years. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 13, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/ukrinform -ukraine-saves-hr-86-billion-due-to-ProZorro-for-3-years.html.
- 61. Ibid.
- 62. Ibid.
- 63. Astakhova, O. (2016, January 22). Defense Ministry saves Hr 1 million on e-procurement of soldiers' rations. Retrieved October 2, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/defense-ministry-saves-hr-1-million-on-e-procurement-of-soldiers-rations-2-406490.html.
- 64. Organization for Economic Co-Operation and Development and Anti-Corruption Network for Eastern Europe and Central Asia, Anti-Corruption Division. (2016, September 14). Istanbul Anti-Corruption Action Plan Fourth Round of Monitoring Ukraine Progress Update. Retrieved October 7, 2019, from www.oecd.org/corruption/anti-bribery/OECD-Ukraine-Progress-Update-Sep-2016-ENG.pdf ?fbclid=IwAR15xheElE39iojTgHmbCOOHzhYXrXwE-pOYEcATtAjS8dq3CLW6D4bLw4g.
- 65. Ben, B. (2019, March 8). Why Ukraine's defense corruption scandal is actually a good thing. *Euromaidan Press*. Retrieved September 16, 2019, from http://euromaidanpress.com/2019/03/08/corruption-scandal-hits-ukraines-state-defense-concern-prompts-officials-to-more-transparency/.
- 66. Ben, B. (2019, February 28). Poroshenko's man in defense industry accused of graft and smuggling: Truth or pre-election manipulation? *Euromaidan Press*. Retrieved September 17, 2019, from http://euromaidanpress.com/2019/02/28/poroshenkos-men-from-defense-industry-accused-of-money-laundering-deals-with-russia.
- 67. Ibid.
- Corruption in Ukraine defense sector involves associates of Poroshenko: Flying high. (2019, March
   Retrieved October 10, 2019, from https://empr.media/opinion/investigations/corruption-in-ukraine-defense-sector-involves-associates-of-poroshenko-flying-high.
- 69 Ibid
- Ben, B. (2019, March 8). Why Ukraine's defense corruption scandal is actually a good thing. *Euromaidan Press*. Retrieved September 16, 2019, from http://euromaidanpress.com/2019/03/08/corruption-scandal-hits-ukraines-state-defense-concern-prompts-officials-to-more-transparency/.
- 71. Orlova, D. (2007, December 12). Graft study: 30 percent of Ukrainians pay bribes. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved September 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/graft -study-30-percent-of-ukrainians-pay-bribes-27984.html.
- Darden, K. (2019, October 10). Analysis: The Trump administration wasn't rooting out corruption in Ukraine. It was encouraging it. Washington Post. Retrieved October 21, 2019, from www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/10/10/trump-administration-wasnt-rooting-out-corruption-ukraine-it-was-encouraging-it/.
- 73. Amnesty International: Ukraine must act to deal with endemic police criminality (2011, October 12). *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved September 29, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/amnesty-international-ukraine-must-act-to-deal-wit-114605.html.
- Darden, K. (2019, October 10). Analysis: The Trump administration wasn't rooting out corruption in Ukraine. It was encouraging it. Washington Post. Retrieved October 21, 2019, from www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2019/10/10/trump-administration-wasnt-rooting-out-corruption-ukraine-it-was-encouraging-it/.
- 75. Shapiro, J., & Thoburn, H. (2016, July 29). Of oligarchs and corruption: Ukraine faces its own demons. Brookings Institution. Retrieved October 25, 2019, from www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2015/03/24/of-Oligarchs-and-corruption-ukraine-faces-its-own-demons/.

- 76. Orlova, D. (2007, December 12). Graft study: 30 percent of Ukrainians pay bribes. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved September 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/graft -study-30-percent-of-ukrainians-pay-bribes-27984.html.
- 77. Lavrov, V. (2010, December 9). Transparency International: Ukraine's judiciary most corrupt in the world. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/transparency-international-ukraines-judiciary-most-92427.html.
- 78. Top 10 uncovered bribes (2018, December 24). *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 19, 2019, from www .kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/top-10-uncovered-bribes-32396.html.
- 79. Ibid.
- Interfax-Ukraine (2011, February 8). Kyiv district court judge arrested while taking bribe. Retrieved October 3, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/kyiv-district-court-judge -arrested-while-taking-br-96634.html.
- 81. Sukhov, O. (2016, August 10). Judge reportedly linked to Poroshenko's allies caught with \$150,000 bribe. Retrieved August 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/judge -reportedly-linked-to-poroshenkos-allies-caught-with-a-bribe-420703.html.
- 82. Ibid.
- 83. Goncharuk, T. (2018, January 31). Where is Ukraine's new police force? Retrieved September 22, 2019, from www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/where-is-ukraines-new-police-force/.
- 84. Amnesty International: Ukraine must act to deal with endemic police criminality (2011, October 12). *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved September 29, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/amnesty-international-ukraine-must-act-to-deal-wit-114605.html.
- 85. Ibid.
- 86. Ibid.
- 87. Tuchynska, S. (2013, July 18). The most shocking crimes committed by Ukrainian policemen. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/the -most-shocking-crimes-committed-by-ukrainian-policemen-327211.html.
- 88. Ibid.
- 89. Rfe/rl (2013, January 29). Gongadze murder conviction prompts more questions. Retrieved September 30, 2019, from www.rferl.org/a/ukraine-police-chief-life-imprisonment-gongadze/24887241.html.
- 90. Ibid.
- 91. Tuchynska, S. (2013, July 18). The most shocking crimes committed by Ukrainian policemen. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/the -most-shocking-crimes-committed-by-ukrainian-policemen-327211.html.
- Coynash, H. (2018, December 1). Police killer of journalist Georgy Gongadze could be freed amid silence about those who ordered the crime. Retrieved October 3, 2019, from http://khpg.org/en/ index.php?id=1515712629.
- 93. Tuchynska, S. (2013, July 18). The most shocking crimes committed by Ukrainian policemen. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/the -most-shocking-crimes-committed-by-ukrainian-policemen-327211.html.
- 94. Melkozerova, V. (2019, September 6). He revealed police corruption in Donbas. Then he was killed. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 9, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/ihor-aleksandrov-murdered-for-investigating-corruption.html.
- 95. Tuchynska, S. (2010, October 5). Police hassle merchants at Troyeshchyna market; racism, corruption seen. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved September 29, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/police-hassle-merchants-at-troyeshchyna-market-rac-88819.html.
- 96. Tuchynska, S. (2010, November 5). Police hassle merchants at Troyeshchyna market; racism, corruption seen. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved September 13, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/euro-2012/know-your-rights-the-basics-of-dealing-with-ukrain-129208.html.
- 97. The National Anti-Corruption Bureau of Ukraine (n.d.). FAQ. Retrieved October 24, 2019, from https://nabu.gov.ua/en/faq.
- 98. Verkhovna Rada. (2014). Law of Ukraine, about the National Anti-Corruption Bureau of Ukraine. Retrieved September 10, 2019, from https://zakon0.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/1698-18.
- 99. The National Anti-Corruption Bureau of Ukraine (n.d.). FAQ. Retrieved October 24, 2019, from https://nabu.gov.ua/en/faq.

- 100. Ibid.
- 101. The newly established Specialized Anti-Corruption Prosecutors' Office was responsible for supervising the criminal investigations launched by detectives of NABU, and Ukraine's State Bureau of Investigation is charged with investigating potential crimes committed by NABU officials. National Anti-Corruption Bureau of Ukraine. (n.d.). FAQ. Retrieved October 24, 2019, from https://nabu.gov.ua/en/faq.
- 102. *The Economist* (2017, December 7). The West is letting Ukraine lose its battle against corruption. Retrieved October 5, 2019, from www.economist.com/europe/2017/12/07/the-west-is-letting -ukraine-lose-its-battle-against-corruption.
- 103. From Paul Manafort to Donald Trump's fateful phone call (2019, October 12). *The Economist*. Retrieved October 15, 2019, from www.economist.com/briefing/2019/10/12/from-paul-manafort -to-donald-trumps-fateful-phonecall.
- 104. Sukhov, O. (2016, August 10). Judge reportedly linked to Poroshenko's allies caught with \$150,000 bribe. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved August 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/judge-reportedly-linked-to-poroshenkos-allies-caught-with-a-bribe-420703.html.
- 105. Dodon, V., & Nani, A. (2017, February 3). How former Ukrainian judge Mykola Chaus who allegedly hid bribes in jars, was arrested in Chisinau. Journalists from Kiev suggest connection with Veaceslav Platon's case. Retrieved October 9, 2019, from https://anticoruptie.md/en/cases-of-corruption/how-former-ukrainian-judge-mykola-chaus-who-allegedly-hid-bribes-in-jars-was-arrested-in-chisinau-journalists-from-kiev-suggest-connection-with-veaceslav-platons-case.
- 106. Interfax-Ukraine. (2017, November 29). High Council of Justice dismisses fugitive judge Chaus. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 6, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/high-council-justice-dismisses-fugitive-judge-chaus.html.
- 107. Šukhov, O. (2016, August 10). Judge reportedly linked to Poroshenko's allies caught with \$150,000 bribe. Retrieved August 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/judge -reportedly-linked-to-poroshenkos-allies-caught-with-a-bribe-420703.html.
- 108. Zhuk, A. (2017, March 10). Judge Chaus seeking political asylum in Moldova. Retrieved October 12, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/judge-chaus-seeking-political-asylum-moldova .html.
- 109. Sukhov, O. (2016, August 10). Judge reportedly linked to Poroshenko's allies caught with \$150,000 bribe. Retrieved August 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/judge -reportedly-linked-to-poroshenkos-allies-caught-with-a-bribe-420703.html.
- 110. Zhuk, A. (2017, March 10). Judge Chaus seeking political asylum in Moldova. Retrieved October 12, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/judge-chaus-seeking-political-asylum-moldova .html.
- 111. Ibid.
- 112. 112.ua (2018, June 11). 112.ua: NABU to cooperate with Moldovan colleagues in Judge Chaus's case. Retrieved August 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/112-ua-nabu-to-cooperate-with-moldovan-colleagues-in-judge-chauss-case.html.
- 113. Sukhov, O. (2016, August 18). Oleg Sukhov: Reformer and anti-reformer of the week. Retrieved September 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/opinion/op-ed/oleg-sukhov-reformer-and -anti-reformer-of-the-week-20-421330.html.
- 114. Oleg Sukhov, O. (2018, February 2). Political persecution in the age of Poroshenko. Retrieved October 14, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/political-persecution-age-poroshenko.html.
- 115. Ibid.
- 116. Ibid.
- 117. Ibid.
- 118. Interfax-Ukraine (2014, June 24). Interior Ministry: About 17,000 police personnel dismissed in Ukraine. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/interior-ministry-about-17000-police-personnel-dismissed-in-ukraine-353152.html.
- 119. Ayres, S. (2015, June 2). Clean sweep? Ukraine cans all its bribe-hungry traffic cops. Retrieved October 7, 2019, from www.csmonitor.com/World/Europe/2015/0602/Clean-sweep-Ukraine-cans-all-its-bribe-hungry-traffic-cops.

- 120. Gessen, M., & Friedman, M. (2015, September 8). The cops who would save a country. Retrieved October 9, 2019, from https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/09/08/cops-that-would-save-a-country -ukraine-patrol-police-maidan/.
- 121. Ayres, S. (2015, June 2). Clean sweep? Ukraine cans all its bribe-hungry traffic cops. Retrieved October 7, 2019, from www.csmonitor.com/World/Europe/2015/0602/Clean-sweep-Ukraine-cans -all-its-bribe-hungry-traffic-cops.
- 122. LaRoque, K. (2016, May 11). One year later, Ukraine's patrol police enjoy massive spike in trust. Retrieved September 15, 2019, from www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/one-year-later -ukraine-s-patrol-police-enjoy-massive-spike-in-trust/.
- 123. The main issues identified by the Council of Europe were the excessive influence on the police by the minister of internal affairs, an assumption of police right to infringe property rights and the ability of police officers to take measures such as searches of property and vehicles, interrogation of individuals and checking of ID papers with no good reason. The demands made by the public and police, as well as those of the Council of Europe, were ignored by both the Georgian team and the Ukrainian government. Goncharuk, T. (2018, January 31). Where is Ukraine's new police force? Retrieved September 22, 2019, from www.opendemocracy.net/en/odr/where-is-ukraines -new-police-force/.
- 124. Ibid.
- 125. Ibid.
- 126. Al Jazeera. (2019, April 11). Ukraine launches long-awaited anti-corruption court. Retrieved October 20, 2019, from www.aljazeera.com/news/2019/04/ukraine-launches-long-awaited-anti -corruption-court-190411153101996.html.
- 127. Ukrainian Crisis Media Center (2019, September 6). High Anti-Corruption Court starts work in Ukraine: How will it operate? Retrieved October 10, 2019, from http://uacrisis.org/73207-high-anti -corruption-court.
- 128. Andrusiv, V., & Ustenko, O. (2019, May 16). The future of Ukrainian oligarchs. Wilson Center, Ukrainian Institute for the Future. Retrieved September 5, 2019, from www.wilsoncenter.org/event/ the-future-ukrainian-oligarchs.
- 129. Marone, J. (2010, March 19). Monopolies thrive as toothless state bows to moguls. Retrieved September 24, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/business/monopolies-thrive-as -toothless-state-bows-to-mogul-62087.html.
- 130. Varfolomeyev, O. (2018, May 16). Ukraine to resume privatization according to new rules. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from https://jamestown.org/program/ukraine-to-resume-privatization -according-to-new-rules/.
- 131. Ibid.
- 132. Rachkevych, M., Pastukhova, A., Bandera, S., & Poludenko, A. (2008, December 10). Ukraine's greatest crimes, injustices and other tragedies. Retrieved October 2, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ article/content/ukraine-politics/ukraines-greatest-crimes-injustices-other-traged-2-31861.html.
- 133. Verbyany, V., & Sazonov, A. (2019, August 23). Ukraine's ex-comedian president is taking on its richest man. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-08-23/ unsinkable-till-now-a-billionaire-battles-a-comedian-in-ukraine.
- 134. Salem, H. (2014, October 13). Ukraine's oligarchs: A who's who guide. Retrieved October 9, 2019, from www.vice.com/en\_us/article/kz59ne/ukraines-Oligarchs-a-whos-who-guide.
- 135. Walker, S. (2015, March 25). Ukraine's president sacks oligarch from post as regional governor. Retrieved September 22, 2019, from www.theguardian.com/world/2015/mar/25/ukraines-president -sacks-oligarch-from-post-as-regional-governor.
- 136. Verbyany, V., & Sazonov, A. (2019, August 23). Ukraine's ex-comedian president is taking on its richest man. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-08-23/ unsinkable-till-now-a-billionaire-battles-a-comedian-in-ukraine.
- 137. Marone, J. (2010, March 19). Monopolies thrive as toothless state bows to moguls. Retrieved September 24, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/business/monopolies-thrive-as -toothless-state-bows-to-mogul-62087.html.
- 138. Ibid.
- 139. Ibid.
- 140. Ibid.

- 141. Salem, H. (2014, October 13). Ukraine's oligarchs: A who's who guide. Retrieved October 9, 2019, from www.vice.com/en\_us/article/kz59ne/ukraines-Oligarchs-a-whos-who-guide.
- 142. Ibid.
- 143. Ukrainian Crisis Media Center (2017, April 7). TOP 5 Ukrainian oligarchs and their impact on the economy. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from http://uacrisis.org/54793-top-5-ukrainian-Oligarchs.
- 144. Zinets, N. (2018, January 18). Ukraine passes privatisation law needed for IMF aid. Retrieved October 11, 2019, from www.reuters.com/article/uk-ukraine-privatisation/ukraine-passes -privatisation-law-needed-for-imf-aid-idUKKBN1F71OD.
- 145. Thomas, P. (2018, August 1). Even with ProZorro, we should expect the same old thing when it comes to privatization in Ukraine. Retrieved October 25, 2019, from www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/even-with-ProZorro-we-should-expect-the-same-old-thing-when-it-comes-to-privatization-in-ukraine.
- 146. Zinets, N. (2018, January 18). Ukraine passes privatisation law needed for IMF aid. Retrieved October 11, 2019, from www.reuters.com/article/uk-ukraine-privatisation/ukraine-passes -privatisation-law-needed-for-imf-aid-idUKKBN1F71OD.
- 147. Thomas, P. (2018, August 1). Even with ProZorro, we should expect the same old thing when it comes to privatization in Ukraine. Retrieved October 25, 2019, from www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/even-with-ProZorro-we-should-expect-the-same-old-thing-when-it-comes-to-privatization-in-ukraine.
- 148. Ibid.
- 149. Ibid.
- 150. Top 10 uncovered bribes (2018, December 24). *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 19, 2019, from www .kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/top-10-uncovered-bribes-32396.html.
- 151. Ibid.
- 152. Ibid.
- 153. TMF Group (n.d.). Top 10 challenges of doing business in Ukraine. Retrieved October 14, 2019, from www.tmf-group.com/en/news-insights/business-culture/top-challenges-ukraine/?fbclid=IwA R3MsocmNfjKr4ogxUDLcBy58y4SDh8C-5LKLYajuO1IkPvFsrdgqBK8y0E.
- 154. Ibid.
- 155. Melkozerova, V. (2018, October 26). Despite ban, shady gambling business rolls on in lottery offices. Retrieved October 27, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/despite-ban-shady -gambling-business-rolls-on-in-lottery-offices.html.
- 156. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2018, April 13). 11 politically exposed persons own a quarter of all permits for extraction of oil and gas in Ukraine. Retrieved October 20, 2019, from https://antac.org.ua/en/analytics/11-politically-exposed-persons-own-a-quarter-of-all-permits-for-extraction-of-oil-and-gas-in-ukraine-report/.
- 157. Kupfer, M. (2018, April 13). 11 people control much of Ukraine's oil and gas sector. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/business/11-people-control-much-ukraines -oil-gas-sector.html.
- 158. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2018, April 13). 11 politically exposed persons own a quarter of all permits for extraction of oil and gas in Ukraine. Retrieved October 20, 2019, from https://antac.org.ua/en/analytics/11-politically-exposed-persons-own-a-quarter-of-all-permits-for-extraction-of-oil-and-gas-in-ukraine-report/.
- 159. Kupfer, M. (2018, April 13). 11 people control much of Ukraine's oil and gas sector. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/business/11-people-control-much-ukraines -oil-gas-sector.html.
- 160. Anti-Corruption Action Center (2018, April 13). 11 politically exposed persons own a quarter of all permits for extraction of oil and gas in Ukraine. Retrieved October 20, 2019, from https://antac.org.ua/en/analytics/11-politically-exposed-persons-own-a-quarter-of-all-permits-for-extraction-of-oil-and-gas-in-ukraine-report/.
- 161. Kupfer, M. (2018, April 13). 11 people control much of Ukraine's oil and gas sector. *Kyiv Post*. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/business/11-people-control-much-ukraines -oil-gas-sector.html.

- 162. Saha, S., & Zaslavski, I. (2018, December). Discussion paper: Advancing natural gas reform in Ukraine - cfrd8-files.cfr.org. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from https://cfrd8-files.cfr.org/sites/ default/files/report pdf/Discussion Paper Saha and Zaslavskiy Ukraine OR 1.pdf.
- 163. Ibid.
- 164. Ibid.
- 165. Sukhov, O. (2015, June 13). Fire resumes at oil depot, ex-top officials accused of involvement (VIDEO). Retrieved October 16, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/ fire-resumes-at-oil-depot-ex-top-officials-accused-of-involvement-391038.html.
- 167. Kovensky, J. (2017, December 22). Uncompetitive gas market stalls energy independence. Retrieved October 25, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/business/uncompetitive-gas-market-stalls -energy-independence.html.
- 168. Ibid.
- 169. Ibid.
- 170. Saha, S., & Zaslavski, I. (2018, December). Discussion paper: Advancing natural gas reform in Ukraine - cfrd8-files.cfr.org. Retrieved October 22, 2019, from https://cfrd8-files.cfr.org/sites/ default/files/report pdf/Discussion Paper Saha and Zaslavskiy Ukraine OR 1.pdf.
- 171. Interfax-Ukraine (2018, March 30). Poroshenko signs bill deregulating license issue in oil and gas production sphere. Retrieved September 22, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/business/poroshenko -signs-bill-deregulating-license-issue-oil-gas-production-sphere.html.
- 172. Public Financial Management (PFM) factors such as "effectiveness of internal audit" and "public investment management." Ukraine: Public Expenditure and Financial Accountability (2019, October 29). Retrieved November 30, 2019, from www.pefa.org/country/ukraine.
- 173. Public Financial Management (PFM) factors such as "effectiveness in the collection of tax payments" and "effectiveness of measures for taxpayer registration and tax assessment." Ukraine: Public Expenditure and Financial Accountability (2019, October 29). Retrieved November 30, 2019, from www.pefa.org/country/ukraine.
- 174. Tax cheats siphoned billions from Ukraine (2014, June 11). Retrieved September 24, 2019, from www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2014/06/11/world/politics-diplomacy-world/tax-cheats-siphoned -billions-ukraine/#.XdMTSFdKhPY.
- 175. Satter, M. D. A. R. (2014, June 10). Nationwide pyramid scheme run by a Yanukovych crony squeezed \$11 billion from Ukraine. Retrieved October 29, 2019, from www.businessinsider.com/ pyramid-scheme-run-by-yanukovych-ally-2014-6.
- 176. Talant, B. (2019, August 28). Fugitive ex-minister Bogatyrova arrested upon return to Kyiv. Retrieved September 30, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/fugitive-ex-minister -bogatyrova-arrested-upon-return-to-kyiv.html.
- 177. Miller, C. J. (2014, March 24). Prosecutors: Kurchenko crime ring stole Hr 1 billion, hired "titsuhki" to suppress EuroMaiden Revolution. Retrieved October 26, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ article/content/ukraine-politics/prosecutors-kurchenko-crime-ring-stole-hr-1-billion-hired-titushki -to-suppress-euromaidan-revolution-340658.html.
- 178. Sukhov, O. (2018, January 25). Oleg Sukhov: Reformer and anti-reformer of the week. Retrieved October 26, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/opinion/op-ed/oleg-sukhov-reformer-anti -reformer-week-59.html.
- 179. Rachkevych, M. (2014, March 28). Recovering \$70 billion will not be easy for Ukraine. Retrieved October 17, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/business/recovering-70-billion-will-not -be-easy-for-ukraine-385009.html.
- 180. Rachkevych, M., & Miller, C. J. (2014, March 11). US, UK agencies assisting Ukraine in Yanukovych corruption investigation (UPDATE). Retrieved October 22, 2019, from www .kyivpost.com/article/content/ukraine-politics/pyatt-us-agencies-assisting-ukraine-in-yanukovych -corruption-investigation-338953.html.
- 181. Verstyuk, I. (2014, March 7). Avakov says Kurchenko's fraudulent business activity, tax evasion cost state \$1 billion. Retrieved October 29, 2019, from www.kvivpost.com/article/content/business/ avakov-estimates-kurchenkos-business-activity-caused-state-1-billion-in-losses-338627.html.

- 182. Istomina, T. (2018, June 10). Investigative journalists talk asset recovery at Mezhyhirya Festival. Retrieved October 9, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/investigative-journalists-talk -asset-recovery-at-mezhyhirya-festival.html.
- 183. UkrInform (n.d.). Kurchenko's property arrested in Switzerland. Retrieved October 23, 2019, from www.ukrinform.net/rubric-crime/2559708-kurchenkos-property-arrested-in-switzerland.html.
- 184. Grey, S. (2014, December 12). Special report: How a 29-year-old Ukrainian made a killing on Russian gas. Retrieved October 10, 2019, from www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-capitalism-kurchenko-specialre/special-report-how-a-29-year-old-ukrainian-made-a-killing-on-russian-gas-idUSKBN0JP1KO20141212.
- 185. Ibid.
- 186. Verstyuk, I. (2014, March 7). Avakov says Kurchenko's fraudulent business activity, tax evasion cost state \$1 billion. Retrieved October 29, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/business/avakov-estimates-kurchenkos-business-activity-caused-state-1-billion-in-losses-338627.html.
- 187. World Bank (2016). Ukraine PEFA 2015 public financial management performance report. Retrieved September 28, 2019, from http://gogov.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/Ukraine -PEFA-2015.pdf.
- 188. Id.
- 189. Melkozerova, V. (2017, September 15). Ukraine's big tax deadbeats owe state at least \$2 billion. Retrieved October 15, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/business/ukraines-big-tax-deadbeats-owe-state-least-2-billion.html.
- 190. UNIAN (2018, September 24). UNIAN: Ukraine loses up to 750 million euro in taxes every year because of tax evasion. Retrieved September 26, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/business/unian -ukraine-loses-up-to-750-million-euro-in-taxes-every-year-because-of-tax-evasion.html.
- 191. 112.ua (2017, July 31). 112.ua: Ukraine's finance minister suspected in tax evasion. Retrieved October 25, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/112-ua-ukraines-finance-minister -suspected-tax-evasion.html.
- 192. Sukhov, O. (2018, December 21). Ranking the biggest corruption scandals of 2018. Retrieved October 5, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/ranking-the-biggest-corruption-scandals -of-2018.html.
- 193. Ibid.
- 194. Ibid.
- 195. Laurenson, J. (2019, January 25). Ukraine moves to stop \$50 billion in tax losses. Retrieved September 16, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/business/ukraine-moves-to-stop-50-billion-in-tax -losses.html.
- 196. Kyslytska, A. (2018, February 26). Key facts you need to know about Ukraine's reform of public administration. *UkraineWorld*. Retrieved September 16, 2019, from www.ukraineworld.org/articles/reforms/klyuchovi-fakti-yaki-vam-potribno-znati-pro-reformu-derzhavnogo-upravlinnya?fbclid=IwAR3bqwUoFCNh-VxQV5BfmHykWzM9Q4A\_MPpPjtd1AlkfZwHaqG\_tf75dutk.
- 197. Ibid.
- 198. Shapiro, J., & Thoburn, H. (2016, July 29). Of oligarchs and corruption: Ukraine faces its own demons. Brookings Institution. Retrieved October 25, 2019, from www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2015/03/24/of-Oligarchs-and-corruption-ukraine-faces-its-own-demons/.
- 199. Ibid.
- 200. Ibid.
- 201. Ibid.
- 202. Carroll, O. (2019, October 9). The inside story of Ukraine's "very good" prosecutor at the center of Trump's latest scandal. Retrieved October 23, 2019, from www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/viktor-shokin-ukraine-prosecutor-trump-biden-hunter-joe-investigation-impeachment -a9147001.html.
- 203. Ibid.
- 204. Ibid.
- 205. Ibid.
- 206. Oleg Sukhov, O. (2018, February 2). Political persecution in the age of Poroshenko. Retrieved October 14, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/political-persecution-age-poroshenko.html.

- 207. Ibid.
- 208. Ibid.
- 209. Ibid.
- 210. Interfax-Ukraine (2016, June 29). Ukraine's government approves public administration reform strategy for 2016–2020. Retrieved October 12, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/article/content/ ukraine-politics/ukraines-government-approves-public-administration-reform-strategy-for-2016 -2020-417375.html.
- 211. Cabinet of Ministers of Ukraine (n.d.), Public administration reform strategy of Ukraine (through 2021). Retrieved October 7, 2019, from www.kmu.gov.ua/storage/app/sites/1/reform office/01 strategy eng.pdf.
- 212. Kyslytska, A. (2018, February 26). Key facts you need to know about Ukraine's reform of public administration. UkraineWorld. Retrieved September 16, 2019, from www.ukraineworld.org/ articles/reforms/klyuchovi-fakti-yaki-vam-potribno-znati-pro-reformu-derzhavnogo-upravlinnya ?fbclid=IwAR3bqwUoFCNh-VxQV5BfmHykWzM9Q4A MPpPjtd1AlkfZwHaqG tf75dutk.
- 213. Ibid.
- 214. Cabinet of Ministers of Ukraine (n.d.). Public administration reform strategy of Ukraine (through 2021). Retrieved October 7, 2019, from www.kmu.gov.ua/storage/app/sites/1/reform office/01 strategy eng.pdf.
- 215. Kyslytska, A. (2018, February 26). Key facts you need to know about Ukraine's reform of public administration. UkraineWorld. Retrieved September 16, 2019, from www.ukraineworld.org/ articles/reforms/klyuchovi-fakti-yaki-vam-potribno-znati-pro-reformu-derzhavnogo-upravlinnya ?fbclid=IwAR3bqwUoFCNh-VxQV5BfmHykWzM9Q4A MPpPjtd1AlkfZwHaqG tf75dutk.
- 216. World Bank. (2018, September 29). Strengthening public resource management project. Retrieved October 14, 2019, from www.projects.worldbank.org/procurement/noticeoverview?lang=en&id= OP00056212.
- 217. European Union (2019, May 2). Ukraine's public administration institutions to benefit from modernized information systems, with European Union and World Bank support. Retrieved October 4, 2019, from eeas.europa.eu/headquarters/headquarters-homepage/57691/ukraine's -public-administration-institutions-benefit-modernized-information-systems-european en?fbclid= IwAR3AgiJvZbgpiISCGt2yVhRljxiVvkzKQwp1VCwTAWhePjUlxuau5TXBZ1Û.
- 218. Ibid.
- 219. Ibid.
- 220. Sorokin, O. (2019, September 24). Zelensky simplifies firing government officials, sparks debate. Retrieved October 16, 2019, from www.kyivpost.com/ukraine-politics/zelensky-simplifies-firing -government-officials-sparks-debate.html.
- 221. Ibid.
- 222. Ibid.
- 223. Kuzio, T. (2016, January 12). Euromaidan dreams deferred. Retrieved October 6, 2019, from www foreignaffairs.com/articles/ukraine/2016-01-07/euromaidan-dreams-deferred.
- 224. Kuzio, T. (2016, January 12). Euromaidan dreams deferred. Retrieved October 6, 2019, from www .foreignaffairs.com/articles/ukraine/2016-01-07/euromaidan-dreams-deferred.
- 225. UN Human Rights, Office of the High Commissioner (2015, September 18). Ukraine: Lives lost in an accountability vacuum - UN rapporteur on summary executions. Retrieved October 8, 2019, from www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=16463&LangID=E.
- 226. Phan, V. T. A. (2018, September 21). Databases of dignity: The politics of open data in post revolutionary Ukraine. 4. Retrieved October 23, 2019, from https://summit.sfu.ca/item/18635.
- 227. Governance Global Practice, Europe and Central Asia Region and World Bank. (2018, June). Ukraine e-government assessment. Retrieved October 23, 2019, from http://documents.worldbank .org/curated/en/379971544700498182/pdf/WP-P168572-PUBLIC-PCA-DANIEL-J-BOYCE -Ukraine-eGovernance-Report-002.pdf.
- 228. Maddison, J. (2018, December 17). How Ukraine became an open data pioneer. Retrieved September 25, 2019, from www.theodi.org/article/how-ukraine-became-an-open-data-pioneer/ ?fbclid=IwAR1f7kGqs2Uozz9QjTAD4WGCjWW VufuwEHvjY5fd6iU0tYfuGigbQwE e0.
- 229. Governance Global Practice, Europe and Central Asia Region and World Bank. (2018, June). Ukraine e-government assessment. Retrieved October 23, 2019, from http://documents.worldbank

- .org/curated/en/379971544700498182/pdf/WP-P168572-PUBLIC-PCA-DANIEL-J-BOYCE -Ukraine-eGovernance-Report-002.pdf.
- 230. Cela, B. (2018, August 25). Electronic asset declarations for public officials two years after its launch. A panacea against corruption? Retrieved October 6, 2019, from www.ua.undp.org/content/ukraine/en/home/blog/2018/the-expectations-and-reality-of-e-declarations.html.
- 231. Ibid.
- 232. Ibid.
- 233. Ibid.
- 234. Ibid.
- 235. Phan, V. T. A. (2018, September 21). Databases of dignity: The politics of open data in post revolutionary Ukraine. 4. Retrieved October 23, 2019, from https://summit.sfu.ca/item/18635.
- 236. European Data Portal (2018, February 13). Open data in Ukraine, How governmental openness enables broader development. Retrieved October 26, 2019, from www.europeandataportal.eu/en/news/open-data-ukraine?fbclid=IwAR28IM1N8g8Ng\_UjFu-kofidA0LWHIaGnsIMu1ZJN-ktLrbLlclMoal rrM.
- 237. Governance Global Practice, Europe and Central Asia Region and World Bank. (2018, June). Ukraine e-government assessment. Retrieved October 23, 2019, from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/379971544700498182/pdf/WP-P168572-PUBLIC-PCA-DANIEL-J-BOYCE -Ukraine-eGovernance-Report-002.pdf.
- 238. European Data Portal (2018, February 13). Open data in Ukraine: How governmental openness enables broader development. Retrieved October 26, 2019, from www.europeandataportal.eu/en/news/open-data-ukraine?fbclid=IwAR28IM1N8g8Ng\_UjFu-kofidA0LWHIaGnsIMu1ZJN-ktLrbLlclMoal rrM.
- 239. Cela, B. (2018, August 25). Electronic asset declarations for public officials two years after its launch. A panacea against corruption? Retrieved October 6, 2019, from www.ua.undp.org/content/ukraine/en/home/blog/2018/the-expectations-and-reality-of-e-declarations.html.
- 240. Ibid.
- 241. Ibid.
- 242. Prokopenko, O. (2019, August 29). Why Ukraine's major achievement in government transparency may fail. Retrieved September 26, 2019, from www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/why -ukraine-s-major-achievement-in-government-transparency-may-fail/.
- 243. Ibid.
- 244. Ibid.
- 245. Verkhovna Rada (2018, March 15). Draft law on amendments to the law of Ukraine "on prevention of corruption" (on improving the financial control of certain categories of declared entities). Retrieved October 25, 2019, from http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc4 1?pf3511=63635.
- 246. Prokopenko, O. (2019, August 29). Why Ukraine's major achievement in government transparency may fail. Retrieved September 26, 2019, from www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/why -ukraine-s-major-achievement-in-government-transparency-may-fail/.
- 247. Verkhovna Rada (2018, March 15). Draft law on amendments to the law of Ukraine "on prevention of corruption" (on improving the financial control of certain categories of declared entities). Retrieved October 25, 2019, from http://w1.c1.rada.gov.ua/pls/zweb2/webproc4 1?pf3511=63635.
- 248. Prokopenko, O. (2019, August 29). Why Ukraine's major achievement in government transparency may fail. Retrieved September 26, 2019, from www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/why -ukraine-s-major-achievement-in-government-transparency-may-fail/.
- 249. OECD (2017). OECD reviews of integrity in education: Ukraine 2017. 128. Retrieved October 26, 2019, from https://read.oecd-ilibrary.org/education/oecd-reviews-of-integrity-in-education-ukraine 9789264270664-en#page130.
- 250. Ukrainska Pravda. (2015, September 3). Future judges and prosecutors: Why do we need independent admission testing for master's degrees programs in law? Retrieved October 6, 2019, from https://life.pravda.com.ua/society/2015/09/3/199755/.
- 251. Shandruk, S., & Shatrova, Z. (2015). Higher education reform in Ukraine during the transition period: On the path to renewal. Retrieved October 28, 2019, from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ EJ1083597.pdf.

- 252. The state of legal education in Ukraine (n.d.). 14. Retrieved September 28, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/storage/app/media/news/Hoвини/2018/03/30/LegalEducationReport-FINAL.pdf.
- 253. Ministry of Justice of Ukraine (n.d.). The state of legal education. 6. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from https://minjust.gov.ua/files/general/2019/03/18/20190318171622-46.pdf.
- 254. Ministry of Justice of Ukraine (n.d.). The state of legal education. 5. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from https://minjust.gov.ua/files/general/2019/03/18/20190318171622-46.pdf.
- 255. Introductory campaign 2016: Launching a master's law expertise using EIT technologies (2016, July 11). Retrieved October 30, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/ua/news/usi-novivni-novini-2016 -07-11-vstupna-kampaniya-2016-zaprovadzhuetsya-eksperiment-shhodo.
- 256. The state of legal education in Ukraine (n.d.). 17. Retrieved September 28, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/storage/app/media/news/Новини/2018/03/30/LegalEducationReport-FINAL.pdf.
- 257. World Bank (n.d.). Review of the education sector in Ukraine: Moving toward effectiveness, equity and efficiency (RESUME3). 122. Retrieved October 29, 2019, from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/884261568662566134/pdf/Review-of-the-Education-Sector-in-Ukraine-Moving-toward-Effectiveness-Equity-and-Efficiency-RESUME3.pdf.
- 258. OSCE Project Co-Ordinator in Ukraine (2017, September 4). New entrance exam levels playing field for Ukrainian graduate law students. Retrieved October 14, 2019, from www.osce.org/stories/new-entrance-exam-levels-playing-field-for-ukrainian-graduate-law-students.
- 259. USAID. (2019, April). USAID efforts to support legal education reform in Ukraine. Retrieved October 27, 2019, from https://newjustice.org.ua/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/NJ\_Brochure\_Legal Education Apr 2019 WEB ENG.pdf.
- 260. Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine (2016, July 11). Introductory campaign 2016: Launching a master's law expertise using EIT technologies. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/ua/news/usi-novivni-novini-2016-07-11-vstupna-kampaniya-2016-zaprovadzhuetsya -eksperiment-shhodo.
- 261. Ibid.
- 262. The state of legal education in Ukraine (n.d.). 18. Retrieved September 28, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/storage/app/media/news/Hoвини/2018/03/30/LegalEducationReport-FINAL.pdf.
- 263. Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine (2017). Retrieved October 29, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/ua/osvita/visha-osvita/vstupna-kampaniya-2017/vstup-na-drugij-magisterskij-riven -vishoyi-osviti-za-specialnistyu-pravo-za-tehnologiyeyu-zno.
- 264. Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine (2017, November 3). Lilia Grynevych during a meeting with regional education departments: By December 1, all schools must comply with the Law on Education and publish information on the receipt and use of funds. Retrieved October 30, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/ua/news/usi-novivni-novini-2017-08-03-liliya-grinevich -rozpochalosya-zno-obovyazkove-dlya-vstupu-na-magistraturu-z-prava.
- 265. Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine (2018, August 13). For the first time the state order in the magistracy "law" and "international law" "followed the student" recommendations for enrollment received 2tys 48 applicants. Retrieved October 28, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/ua/news/vpershe-derzhzamovlennya-v-magistraturu-prava-i-mizhnarodnogo-prava-jshlo-za-studentom-rekomendaciyi-do-zarahuvannya-otrimali-2tis-48-vstupnikiv.
- 266. World Bank (n.d.). Review of the education sector in Ukraine: Moving toward effectiveness, equity and efficiency (RESUME3). 122. Retrieved October 29, 2019, from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/884261568662566134/pdf/Review-of-the-Education-Sector-in-Ukraine-Moving-toward-Effectiveness-Equity-and-Efficiency-RESUME3.pdf.
- 267. OSCE and Ministry of Education and Science of Ukraine (n.d.). Standardized testing in legal education, MEISEE and a foreign language test. 5. Retrieved October 28, 2019, from https://mon.gov.ua/storage/app/media/vishcha-osvita/190613 1652 StandartOsvVymir A4.pdf.
- 268. Понад 55 тисяч майбутніх магістрів складали єдиний вступний іспит: Український центр оцінювання якості освіти (n.d.). Retrieved October 29, 2019, from http://testportal.gov.ua/2019/07/02/ponad-55-tysyach-osib-skladaly-yedynyj-vstupnyj-ispyt/.